Corbridge Medical Group

Patient Representation Group

Wednesday 29th January 2014, Corbridge Health Centre, 7pm
Minutes
In attendance

MM, FR, JM, BC, SL, AH, SA, Dr Roger Dykins, Nicola Lamb (Reception Manager), Julie Johnston (Practice Manager)
Apologies for absence
MB 
Update on Activities since the last meeting
GP Triage 
This system is still working well with many patients preferring to have their problems dealt with over the telephone as opposed to a waiting appointment. Workload statistics show a marked increase in telephone consultations since the commencement of the triage system and an associated decrease in surgery consultations. Consideration should be given to offering more telephone consultations as an alternative to the face to face consultations particularly in view of the parking problems (discussed later).
KTP Project

The KTP project is underway with data gathering and data cleansing being the main focus of the work at present. It is hoped that by the next meeting some information will be available for discussion from the analysis of GP workload.

Out of Hours/111

The use of 111 and the Out of Hours service is relatively low. The service is operated in our area by North East Ambulance Service and personnel who answer the calls are trained call handlers who follow guidance and algorithms which are designed to give the patient the best advice for their symptoms. Those who have used the system found some of the questions a little inappropriate but the outcome and the arrangements for being seen (at Hexham or at home) were generally good. 

This led to a discussion regarding the likely extension of GP working hours in future and the opportunity currently being offered to groups of practices to put proposals together for re-designing Primary Care Access. Group members considered it a backwards step if GPs were expected to cover all additional hours themselves and new ways of working across practices seemed beneficial. 
For most patients who have an urgent problem ‘any GP will do’ and if practices were to work together to provide a more accessible service it was considered better to have GPs available to make decisions or give advice (rather than call handlers) – even if that GP was from another practice. Patients would trust the judgement of a clinician who was considered part of the team here or who had an association with the local team. It was suggested that career opportunities for newly qualified GPs could be created across groups of practices and the support and training available to them would be beneficial. 
We discussed the idea of a website, tailored for each patient, which could provide advice and guidance on how to manage certain conditions/symptoms and when to contact a GP. It was acknowledged that patients in rural areas do not have the same choices as those in metropolitan areas and the solution to widening access needs to be different. Telemedicine works very successfully in many of these areas and the use of telephone, skype and video technology etc. could be explored. Dr Dykins was asked about email but felt there were limitations in its use because of the lack of aural and visual cues which are often very important in diagnosis or assessment. If IT were to be a key part of the solution, it was acknowledged that the majority of homes have a PC, many people have smart phones and others could be encouraged to use community resources eg libraries etc. 
It was also considered appropriate for patients to be able to send biometric information to GPs electronically rather than coming in to do this face to face. Roger was reminded of a project undertaken by the You Company and would see what progress had been made on that.

A further suggestion was made about home visits – that these could be allocated to a local team working across practices with better geographical coverage which, for those needing urgent care would be appropriate. Although, with our elderly population, many home visits are to provide ongoing support by a patient’s own GP and this would need to continue.
This discussion provided excellent feedback which would be fed into discussions currently ongoing regarding the local redesign of services.
Referral Management

The practice had implemented a number of strategies for exploring alternative pathways for patients who might otherwise be referred to hospital including a weekly discussion amongst the GPs for all potential referrals and some new clinical referral criteria. As a result, the practice had moved from 2nd highest referrer in Northumberland to 18th which puts us much closer to the average for the County. Whilst this was welcomed by the group,  the validity of the data was questioned because the figures have no weighting for age or needs of the practice population. It was acknowledged however that, although the practice do not see this as a league table measuring good practice, it has encouraged more discussion amongst GPs about appropriate pathways of care and has been seen to have educational benefits for the clinical team. The use of private medical insurance for some referrals has also been discussed when appropriate and it was agreed that the practice might benefit from updating the directory of private consultants so that advice can be given to patients about who to see privately for certain specialities.

Carers Project

Our work with carers Northumberland continues and the number of carers registered on our system has almost doubled as a result. There are likely to be Carers who have yet to be registered and we will continue to encourage those patients to identify themselves to ensure they have access to all the support that is available to them.

Transport Survey

The questionnaire results were presented to the PRG for discussion (and are attached to these minutes). Over the course of a week people attending the Health Centre were asked to complete a brief survey about the mode of transport used, where they had parked and how easily they had found a space. 254 responses were received, 84% of whom were attending for an appointment and 13% to pick up a prescription. 86% had travelled by car, 13% had walked and less than 1% had travelled by bus. Of those who travelled by car, 81% had parked in the Health Centre car park with 17% parking on the road outside or elsewhere in the village. Of those who had parked in the Health Centre car park, 68% had found a parking space immediately.

An analysis of the time of day, showed that the car park is at its busiest between 9am and 10am and of those people who were unable to find a space in the car park, 80% had attended between 8am and 10am.

An analysis of days of the week showed that Mondays and Fridays are the busiest days with only 50% of people find a parking space immediately on a Friday and 70% finding a parking space immediately on a Monday whilst on Wednesdays there were spaces all day.

This led to a discussion about measures which the practice could consider to address the parking problems. It was considered reasonable to communicate this information to patients so that they can make their own choices about when best to attend the health centre especially if picking up prescriptions or asking for information. By encouraging them to come over lunchtimes or in the early afternoon they could free-up parking space for others.

As regards appointments – the practice were already considering changes to the surgery schedules in order to stagger some of the demand for parking – particularly on a morning. PRG members did not feel that whole scale changes were entirely justified  however if the current pattern of surgery sessions was the preferred way of working. Leaving sufficient time in the middle part of the day for home visits was considered important particularly in view of some of the travelling distances involved and this would remain a factor in ensuring that GPs had sufficient time allocated for this workload.
The discussion linked to the earlier comments made about GP workload and the benefits of doing more telephone consultations and perhaps this was a good way of reducing the demand for parking.

The car park itself is very tight and reversing out of a space can be a problem – particularly when people use the turning bay as a parking space. It was agreed this should be highlighted in any communication to patients.

Julie agreed to progress discussions about this within the practice so that some sensible options could be explored. The data collected from patients would need to be added to data about staff parking and the use of the building by other groups so that a complete picture could be developed. However, the comments from the group were welcomed and would be fed into those discussions and a presentation for the TV screen would be prepared for patients to see the results of the survey.
Young People

Questionnaires were being given out to patients aged between 14 and 17 arriving for appointments and so far around 16 replies had been received. Julie intended to keep this running for a while longer to get a wider picture but, in the interim the results were summarised as follows:

100% of respondents considered the Health Centre to be a confidential place to get advice about their health and 100% considered the Health Centre to be young people friendly. Only 12% were aware of the ‘Teen Zone’ notice board in the lift lobby and this could be advertised more via the TV in the waiting room. Awareness of the rules about confidentiality and accessing GPs was good but could probably be more widely advertised. Requests were made for more teen-oriented magazines for the waiting room along with wifi and a TV. Awareness of the ability to speak to a GP by telephone was around 50% and awareness of the online appointment booking system was much lower at around 25%. 56% of respondents preferred not to use the practice website for health information.
It was agreed that we could do more to advertise the availability of information for young people and the rules about confidentiality although developing the website for them did not seem appropriate. Their responses suggest that they are reasonably happy with the services provided and this may reflect the fact that many of their health needs are met by the school health service which is positive.

The survey will continue and results will be given consideration by the practice team.

Care.Data
The national awareness campaign about care.data was currently underway and Julie thanked the group for their input into this earlier in the year. Many patients had opted out and the practice remained committed to ensuring that confidential patient data would be handled with the upmost caution at all times.

NHS Call to Action Presentation

The comments received after the last meeting had been passed on to the Locality Director for Northumberland CCG but Julie had heard nothing more on this.

Issues about medication
A question was raised about consistency in supply of certain medications which from one month to the next can have totally different packaging and even different shapes and colours. This can lead to confusion and the concern was that mistakes could be made. This seems to have become a bigger problem of late and is not restricted to dispensing patients.

Julie agreed to look at specific lines of medication to see if there was a reason why this should have changed recently. Market forces often mean that our wholesalers are forced to shop around the different manufacturers of generic medications to procure adequate supplies or to remain cost-effective and many of those manufacturers are able to sell drugs for higher prices in Europe which can reduce supply to the UK chain. However we may be able to do something about specific formulations which are affected adversely – please send details of particular drugs affected confidentially to Julie so that this can be investigated further.
Locality Patient Forum

The Clinical Commissioning Group has a quarterly Patient Forum for Western Tynedale practices which meets at Burn Brae Medical Group. BC has been our representative for a couple of years and now wishes to stand down. Julie agreed to circulate copies of recent meetings so other members of our PRG could consider whether they would like to attend these meetings. 

If anyone is interested in attending please let Julie know.

Dates for Future Meetings:

Wednesday 17th April 2014– 7pm


Thursday 17th July  2014– 7pm

